
Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees 

San Mateo County Community College District 

March 26, 2014, San Mateo, CA  

 

The meeting was called to order at 6:04 p.m. 

 

Board Members Present:   President Karen Schwarz, Trustees Richard Holober, Dave Mandelkern and Tom Mohr, 

Student Trustee David Zay Latt 

  

Others Present: Chancellor Ron Galatolo, Deputy Chancellor Jim Keller, Skyline College President 

Regina Stanback Stroud, College of San Mateo President Michael Claire, Cañada College 

 President Larry Buckley, District Academic Senate President Diana Bennett 

  

Pledge of Allegiance 

 
President Schwarz announced that Vice President Miljanich was out of town and unable to attend the meeting. 

 

DISCUSSION OF THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA 

President Schwarz suggested that agenda items 14-3-5C and 14-3-6C be postponed and considered at a future meeting 

when all Board members are present. Trustee Holober suggested that item 14-3-2B also be postponed. There were no 

objections from Board members. 

 

MINUTES 
It was moved by Trustee Holober and seconded by Student Trustee Latt to approve the revised minutes of the Board 

Retreat of February 1, 2014. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

It was moved by Trustee Mandelkern and seconded by Trustee Mohr to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of 

February 26, 2014. President Schwarz asked that her statement that she served as a judge at a County Science Fair be 

changed to state that she served as a volunteer. The motion to approve the minutes as amended carried, all members 

voting “Aye.” 

 

It was moved by Trustee Mandelkern and seconded by Student Trustee Latt to approve the minutes of the Study 

Session of March 12, 2014. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

STATEMENTS FROM EXECUTIVES AND STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES  

Chancellor Galatolo introduced Eugene Whitlock, the new Vice Chancellor of Human Resources and Employee 

Relations.  

 

Skyline College President Stanback Stroud reminded those in attendance that the President’s Breakfast will be held 

tomorrow; the event raises funds for the President’s Innovation Fund. President Stanback Stroud said Skyline College 

hosted a successful Rock the School Bells conference which provided a series of workshops, including the use of Hip 

Hop pedagogy to connect with students. The Youth Entrepreneurship Program competition is currently underway; the 

program is funded by the President’s Innovation Fund. Skyline College student Irene Yim received a Coca Cola 

scholarship; the scholarships are awarded to students who demonstrate outstanding academic achievement and 

significant campus and community engagement.  

 

College of San Mateo President Claire distributed copies of the Summer 2014 Schedule of Classes. He said the College 

continues to receive positive comments from the community about the newsprint format. The schedule includes a 

Student Success Story focusing on Dee Dee Pickard who is the editor of an Honors Program newsletter which was also 

distributed by President Claire. On June 7, College of San Mateo will once again host Jazz on the Hill. Last year, 

approximately 5,000 people attended this event. The College hosted the Pacific Islander Youth Conference which was 

attended by more than 750 high school students. 

 

Cañada College President Buckley said that more than 300 people attended the lecture and book signing by author Amy 

Tan. During her presentation, Ms. Tan mentioned the thoughtful review of her latest book presented by Trustee Mohr at 

a reception preceding the lecture. Cañada College hosted the first annual Colt Classic baseball challenge; Cañada 

College defeated Skyline College to win the Golden Horseshoe trophy. Laura Rankin has been named to the Phi Theta 
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Kappa Coca Cola Community College Academic Team and will receive a $1,500 scholarship. Ms. Rankin volunteers at 

the “San Francisco City Impact in the Tenderloin” ministry. Cañada College student Sir Wade Neistadt received a 

national award in the Campus MovieFest competition for his short film, Kerflooey. He will attend the Cannes Film 

Festival in France, where his film will be featured. Dr. Andrés Roemer, Consul General of Mexico in San Francisco, 

will provide the commencement address in May. 

 

Deputy Chancellor Keller said the Colleges have produced a number of grant applications, including a Districtwide 

grant application to develop career pathways for K-12 students under AB 86. 

  

District Academic Senate President Bennett said District leaders attended a meeting of Area B of the Academic Senate 

in preparation for the upcoming plenary session. There will be an election in May for the 2014 District Academic 

Senate president. 

 

Alaa Aissi, President of the Associated Students of Cañada College (ASCC), said ASCC currently has 16 senators, 

along with a new Vice President and Treasurer. There are four new clubs this semester. ASCC is partnering with the 

Classified Senate and Earth Day to raise funds for the Cannes Film Festival at which Mr. Neistadt’s film will be 

featured. Spring events included a New Year’s Celebration; Popcorn and Pop Quizzes; Spring Leadership Retreat; 

“Spread the Love” fundraisers and Teddy Bear collection; African American Heritage Month; advocacy training by 

former Redwood City Mayor Alicia Aguirre; and attendance at the United States Student Association Legislative 

Conference in Washington, D.C. Upcoming events include “World in a Cup” which will focus on multicultural 

activities; Preview Day; Earth Day; and Leadership Awards.  

 

President Schwarz thanked Ms. Aissi and said her presentations have always been enlightening. She asked Ms. Aissi 

about her plans for the future. Ms. Aissi said she has been accepted to UC Davis, UC Santa Barbara, UCLA and UC 

Berkeley. She has completed more than 72 units and will earn an Associate Degree in Political Science this year. 

Trustee Mandelkern congratulated Ms. Aissi and said she will do well wherever she goes. Trustee Mohr said student 

leaders and student activities are very important and said Ms. Aissi has led extremely well. Ms. Aissi thanked Middle 

College teacher Jen Petroelje, Student Life and Leadership Manager Misha Maggi, and President Buckley for their 

support. 
  

BOARD SERIES PRESENTATION – INNOVATIONS IN TEACHING, LEARNING AND SUPPORT 

SERVICES: CSM LEARNING CENTER-AN ON-CAMPUS ACADEMIC SUPPORT COMMUNITY (14-3-2C) 

College of San Mateo Vice President of Instruction Sandra Comerford introduced Jennifer Taylor-Mendoza, Interim 

Dean of Academic Support & Learning Technologies, and Ron Andrade, Interim Learning Center Manager. Dean 

Taylor-Mendoza said the Learning Center is one of 12 learning support centers at the College. The Learning Center is 

staffed completely by peers, employing more than 35 students. It provides a safe environment for students to receive 

academic support. The Learning Center opened in fall 2011 and served 798 unduplicated students that year. Usage has 

increased and in fall 2013, the Center served 5,007 unduplicated students. Mr. Andrade said the percentage of students 

from underrepresented ethnic groups who visit the Learning Center is greater than their representation on campus. 

 

Dean Taylor-Mendoza said the presentation tonight will focus on three Learning Center programs and Services: Peer 

Tutoring, Pathway to College, and Supplemental Instruction. 

 

Peer Tutoring: The Learning Center has a certified tutoring program, with tutoring being offered across disciplines. The 

program is in its fourth semester and the number of students using the tutoring service has increased from 316 in fall 

2012 to 367 in fall 2013. Tutoring hours have also increased, from 557.4 in fall 2012 to 929.3 in fall 2013. Data shows 

that the students who receive tutorial support do better in their studies. 

 

Pathway to College: Mr. Andrade said Pathway to College is a two-week summer program geared toward recent high 

school graduates who have been placed into basic skills math or English. The program offers workshops on how to be a 

successful college student and also provides instruction in math and English. Data on students in the Pathway program 

shows that the 2012-13 cohort completed math at a rate higher than the general student population. Persistence rates 

were 65% for the 2012 cohort and 85% for the 2013 cohort. For the most recent group, a student mentoring program 
was added.  
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Supplemental Instruction: Mr. Andrade said this program utilizes peer tutors who attend classes alongside the students 

with whom they are working. They meet several times per week to direct study groups in traditionally difficult courses, 

working on strategies to comprehend course material and how to study the material. Math has been using the program 

for six semesters. Economics, Philosophy and Anatomy were added for the spring 2014 semester. The fall semester will 

include the current courses plus Art History, English and ESL. Dean Taylor-Mendoza said Reading Apprenticeship, 

which focuses on reading strategies, has been incorporated into both Peer Tutoring and Supplemental Instruction. 

 
Dean Taylor-Mendoza said the Learning Center has created partnerships with Student Services, Associated Students, 

instructional programs, and the other learning support centers. She said they all are focused on student success. 

 

Trustee Holober thanked the presenters. He said this is the type of program that is important and should grow and 

flourish. He asked if data indicates who is taking advantage of the services offered, i.e. is the program reaching the 

students who need support the most. Mr. Andrade said the program is reaching those students. He said the research is 

capturing data on who uses the Learning Center by ethnic group, full-time vs. part-time students, and GPAs. Dean 

Taylor-Mendoza said data shows that older students, those with different learning abilities, and those from 

underrepresented groups are using Learning Center services. 

 

Trustee Mohr said the data collection is outstanding. He said he believes the Supplemental Instruction program is a 

critical effort because it encourages students to talk with and listen to each other and helps them understand the subject 

in a meaningful way. Trustee Mohr asked how the other eleven learning support centers work. Dean Taylor-Mendoza 

said it has taken approximately two years for the learning support centers to come together as a group to strategically 

align services. She said that if students want to have a peer experience, they come to the Learning Center; if they want 

to see faculty regarding their particular discipline, they go to one of the other learning support centers. Dean Taylor-

Mendoza said faculty, staff and administrators see the value in all of the centers and work together. District Academic 

Senate President Bennett said faculty are excited about the Learning Center and find it very helpful. 

 

Student Trustee Latt said the Learning Center is an outstanding program which provides opportunities for students to 

learn from one another outside of class in a way that is not intimidating. 

 

President Schwarz said she is impressed with the increased usage of the Learning Center and with the cooperation 

among the learning support centers. She said there are many resources available to students but they often do not know 

where to go for help. She said the Learning Center can help students directly and can also refer them to other resources. 

 

Chancellor Galatolo said that when College Center was being designed, President Claire and Professor Jeremy Ball, 

who was then District Academic Senate President, brought forward the concept of a Learning Center. He said the 

success of the Learning Center exceeds the original vision for students’ capacity to learn outside of the classroom. He 

applauded President Claire and Professor Ball for their vision, along with tonight’s presenters for bringing the vision to 

fruition and the Board for supporting the program. President Claire said the next step will be to work with high schools 

to develop a set of data on each student and place the student into services depending on his/her needs. Trustee Mohr 

said being well-connected to the high schools is very important in terms of student success. 

 

STATEMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 

None 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

APPROVAL OF PERSONNEL ACTIONS: CHANGES IN ASSIGNMENT, COMPENSATION, 

PLACEMENT, LEAVES, STAFF ALLOCATIONS AND CLASSIFICATION OF ACADEMIC AND 

CLASSIFIED PERSONNEL (14-3-1A) 

It was moved by Trustee Holober and seconded by Trustee Mandelkern to approve the actions in the board report 14-3-

1A. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

RE-EMPLOYMENT OF CONTRACT AND REGULAR FACULTY FOR THE 2013-14 ACADEMIC YEAR 

(14-3-2A) 

It was moved by Trustee Mandelkern and seconded by Trustee Holober to approve the actions in the board report. The 

motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 
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APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA 
President Schwarz said the consent agenda consists of Board Reports 14-3-1CA and 14-3-2CA as listed on the agenda. 

It was moved by Trustee Mohr and seconded by Trustee Holober to approve the items on the consent agenda. The 

motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

Other Recommendations 
 

ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION NO. 14-3 REGARDING THE ACCREDITING COMMISSION FOR 

COMMUNITY AND JUNIOR COLLEGES (ACCJC) (14-3-2B) 
It was moved by Trustee Holober and seconded by Trustee Mohr to approve adoption of Resolution No. 14-3. Student 

Trustee Latt said the District Student Council discussed the resolution and is considering passing a similar resolution.  

 

Trustee Mandelkern said the resolution is well-written and he will be happy to support it. Trustee Mohr said the 

resolution grasps all areas of concern. Trustee Holober agreed that the resolution is well-written. He pointed out a 

misspelling in the resolution which will be corrected. 

 

Trustee Holober asked for an explanation regarding the issue with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles. 

Executive Vice Chancellor Blackwood said ACCJC uses a standard for funding other post-employment benefits that 

requires colleges to have a reasonable plan and to put money aside in accordance with the plan. However, Generally 

Accepted Accounting Principles and GASB standards require entities to recognize the liability but not to fund it. The 

ACCJC standard makes it difficult for colleges, especially in times of budget cuts, because they must fund the liability 

rather than serving students. Colleges would prefer to fund the liability in lesser amounts over a longer period of time. 

 

After this discussion, the motion to adopt Resolution No. 14-3 carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

The Board discussed distribution of the adopted resolution. President Stroud said that, since the resolution urges action 

by ACCJC, it should be sent to that organization. Dan Kaplan, AFT Executive Secretary, recommended that it be sent 

to all governing boards of the California community colleges, with the suggestion that they consider adopting a similar 

resolution. Student Trustee Latt suggested that the resolution be sent to the U.S. Department of Education. Chancellor 

Galatolo suggested that it also be sent to Congresswomen Jackie Speier and Anna Eshoo. Staff will distribute the 

resolution as recommended. 

 

Chancellor Galatolo said that at the recent NorCal CEO meeting in Yosemite, he facilitated a discussion on ACCJC. He 

said the objective was to think about next steps and rekindle the relationship between the Commission and member 

institutions. Chancellor Galatolo said it has become clear that he is no longer alone in his concerns about ACCJC. 

Trustee Holober applauded Chancellor Galatolo for being a leader on this issue and said adoption of the resolution 

makes it official that the Board and administration are united. Trustee Mohr said Chancellor Galatolo was willing to 

stand up in an honest and straightforward manner when no one else would. President Claire said that Chancellor 

facilitated the discussion at the NorCal CEO meeting in a very professional manner. 

 

ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION NO. 14-4 AUTHORIZING ISSUANCE OF TAX AND REVENUE 

ANTICIPATION NOTES (14-3-100B) 

It was moved by Trustee Mohr and seconded by Student Trustee Latt to approve adoption of Resolution No. 14-4. 

Trustee Mandelkern asked if there are restrictions regarding where the funds may be deposited. Executive Vice 

Chancellor Blackwood said the District may choose where to deposit the funds. She said the District places the funds in 

the County co-mingled pool and they are used primarily for cash flow. Generally, some is taken out for investing and 

the County has not objected to this. After this discussion, the motion carried, all members voting “Aye.”  

 

APPROVAL OF REVISIONS TO BOARD POLICIES: 1.30 COMPENSATION OF BOARD MEMBERS; 2.02 

CHANCELLOR OF THE DISTRICT; 2.21 POLICY ON PROFESSIONAL ETHICS; 6.94 CONTRACT 

COURSES AND SERVICES; 7.01 ADMISSIONS AND CONCURRENT ENROLLMENT; 7.39 STUDENT 

SUCCESS; 7.41 DISABLED STUDENTS PROGRAMS AND SERVICES; 8.02 DELEGATION OF 

AUTHORITY; 8.03 AUTHORIZED SIGNATURES; 8.14 BOND OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE AND 

ACCOUNTABILITY MEASURES (14-3-101B) 
It was moved by Trustee Holober and seconded by Trustee Mohr to approve the additions and revisions as detailed in 

the report. Following discussion regarding item (4) in Policy 2.02 which states, “In the absence of the Chancellor and 
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when an acting Chancellor has not been named, administrative responsibility shall reside with the Deputy Chancellor,” 

the Board agreed to add “or, in the absence of the Deputy Chancellor, with the Executive Vice Chancellor.”  

 

Trustee Mandelkern asked if the proposed revision to Policy 8.14, changing the length of time Bond Oversight 

Committee members may serve, is in compliance with Education Code regulations. Barbara Christensen, Director of 

Community/Government Relations, said it is in compliance.  

 

After this discussion, the motion to approve the revisions as amended carried, all members voting “Aye.” 

 

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION NO. 14-5 IN SUPPORT OF MEASURE A, 

THE SEQUOIA UNION HIGH SCHOOL DISTRICT BOND INITIATIVE (14-3-102B) 

It was moved by Trustee Mandelkern and seconded by Trustee Holober to approve adoption of Resolution No. 14-5. 

The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” Trustee Mandelkern and President Schwarz said they have also 

endorsed the initiative individually. 

 

INFORMATION REPORTS 

 

2013 SCORECARD REPORT – THE COLLEGE LEVEL INDICATORS (14-3-3C) 

President Claire said the Scorecard report takes the place of the former Accountability Report for the Community 

Colleges (ARCC) report and is required by law. He said the data in the report is six years old and, because it has moved 

to a cohort model, looks at a very small subset – five to seven percent – of students. President Claire said that, under the 

leadership of Deputy Chancellor Keller and District Academic Senate President Bennett, the District Strategic Planning 

Committee and the College researchers are working on defining student success measures that are meaningful to our 

Colleges and District, with an emphasis on the type of community we serve and how we are funded. 

 

Trustee Mohr said it would be helpful if the College researchers could help the Board understand what data tells the 

story correctly, i.e. “what do we need to know.” President Buckley said there are many stories that the data can tell. He 

said the data in the Scorecard report is not without merit, but it does not tell the many stories. He said the researchers 

can help show the larger pictures at the Colleges.  

 

Trustee Mandelkern said a future study session on student success is scheduled and he looks forward to having a more 

in-depth discussion. He said he is concerned that the Scorecard report looks at a very small sample of students and 

draws sweeping generalizations based on that sample. He said that in the absence of our District producing a more 

meaningful metric, the Scorecard metric is what will be used to judge our performance. Trustee Mandelkern said it is 

troubling that based on the Scorecard data, our Colleges look average. He said he believes we are substantially above 

average as a district, as shown by student success stories and positive feedback from students. He said it is important to 

develop appropriate metrics to show accurate student success data for our Colleges. 

 

Trustee Mandelkern asked why the most current data set is seven years old. President Claire said that because a cohort 

model is used, a “freshman” class is followed for six successive years to see what happened with that cohort. President 

Buckley said the Scorecard report defines success as a student who starts at a community college, transfers, and earns a 

bachelor’s degree within seven years. Trustee Mandelkern said that with the budget cuts of the past few years, it is 

difficult for students to complete either four-year or two-year programs in those specified periods of time. 

 

President Schwarz said the data in the Scorecard report does not appear to accurately reflect the true picture of our 

Colleges. She asked what can be done to provide our own data that truly measures the success of our students. 

Chancellor Galatolo said he plans to raise the issues surrounding the Scorecard at future meetings of the Community 

College League of California Board of Directors, on which he serves. President Buckley said it is important to address 

the weaknesses of the Scorecard because the data could be used in the future to assess colleges in terms of outcome-

based funding. 

 

Trustee Mandelkern said he does not accept the premise that we must accept inaccurate reports because of a flawed 

system. He said we need to develop an alternate scorecard, publicize it, and be able to rebut magazine or newspaper 
articles that say we are performing below average. He said accurate data can also be used to work on areas that might 

need improvement. 
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UPDATE ON STUDENT PAYMENT PLANS (14-3-4C) 
The Board accepted the report. 

 

COMMUNICATIONS 
President Schwarz said that since the last meeting, the Board received three emails in support of candidates for the 

CCCT Board. President Schwarz distributed to the Board a communication from Dan Kaplan regarding Assembly Bill 

2087 (Ammiano) which “would prohibit the Board of Governors from creating a special trustee that circumvents the 

powers of a locally elected trustee board.” In his correspondence, Mr. Kaplan asked the Board to review and consider 

supporting AB 2087, either individually or as a Board. President Schwarz noted that the Community College League of 

California (CCLC) is in opposition to the bill. Chancellor Galatolo said he discussed the bill with his colleagues on the 

CCLC Board and hoped they would take a “watch” position; however, they voted to oppose the bill after State 

Chancellor Brice Harris argued that he needs to have authority to name a special trustee. President Schwarz asked the 

Board if they are interested in discussing this further at a future meeting. 

 

Trustee Holober said he would like this issue to be on the agenda for a future meeting at which the Board can hear from 

Mr. Kaplan and any other interested parties. Trustee Holober said all Board members received an email from Scott Lay, 

CCLC President/CEO regarding the League’s opposition to the bill. 

 

Trustee Mohr said the issue raises a fundamental question of who represents the people. He said he believes only the 

elected board represents the people and he is concerned about the State Chancellor imposing the will of someone else. 

 

Trustee Mandelkern said he would like to discuss this further. He said he is concerned about why the League, which 

represents colleges, would take a position that seems to be detrimental to the colleges’ interests. Trustee Mandelkern 

said that the K-12 system imposes strict constraints on replacing an elected board; he asked that background 

information about these constraints be provided to the Board.  

 

Trustee Holober said the Board supports the good work of the League, but may on occasion see things differently. He 

said it is his recollection that CCLC has two separate organizations, one representing administrators and the other 

representing governing boards. He said they share the same interests most of the time but will on occasion have 

different interests. He said he believes that the organization representing administrators has taken the position to 

support AB 2087 while the organization representing governing boards is not a party to that position. Chancellor 

Galatolo said there is an ongoing effort to merge the two groups – the California Community College Trustees (CCCT) 

and the Chief Executive Officers of the California Community Colleges (CEOCCC) – in order to have a stronger voice. 

Chancellor Galatolo said he has pointed out that the two groups can have differing interests, as Trustee Holober noted. 

 

It was agreed that discussion of AB 2087 will be on the April 23
rd

 meeting agenda. 

 

STATEMENTS FROM BOARD MEMBERS 
Student Trustee Latt said he attended the United States Student Association Legislative Conference in Washington, 

D.C. Students met with legislators and legislative aides to advocate on issues important to students, e.g. the DREAM 

Act, immigration and affirmative action. He also attended Assemblyman Rich Gordon’s Higher Education Advisory 

Council meeting, along with President Schwarz and Chancellor Galatolo. He said he is particularly interested in SB 850 

regarding the offering of baccalaureate degree programs at community colleges. He said legislation regarding a cap on 

units taken by middle college students is of great concern to some District students. On March 30, the Cultural 

Awareness Board of the Associated Students of College of San Mateo will host a Palestinian-Israeli Conflict Town 

Hall. A student trustee selection panel will meet in early April. Student Trustee Latt said he has been accepted to UC 

Davis, UC Santa Barbara and UC San Diego. He is waiting to hear from UC Berkeley, UCLA and several private 

schools. 

 

Trustee Mohr asked that there be follow-up with the County Treasurer regarding developing investment options. He 

said it is apparent that the three Colleges are putting effort into enriching student life; he said this is important to 

students’ educational careers. Trustee Mohr said he appreciates receiving copies of “Today’s News” from the State 

Chancellor’s Office. 
 

Trustee Mandelkern congratulated Student Trustee Latt on his admissions success. He complimented Student Trustee 

Latt on the job he is doing representing students, including his interest in caps for middle college students. Trustee 
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Mandelkern said he hopes to address this issue with Assemblyman Kevin Mullin and others. Trustee Mandelkern said 

he received a compliment on the San Mateo Athletic Club from his triathlon coach who uses the pool. Last night, 

Trustee Mandelkern attended the Amy Tan reception and lecture; he appreciated her delightful speech and Trustee 

Mohr’s comments about Ms. Tan’s latest book. Trustee Mandelkern said he looks forward to seeing everyone at the 

President’s Breakfast at Skyline College tomorrow. 

 

President Schwarz complimented The Skyline View student newspaper. She said she appreciated the article on “Project 

Change,” a collaboration between College of San Mateo and Hillcrest Juvenile Hall to provide mentorship and support 

to students. President Schwarz said she would like to hear more about this program. 

 

RECESS TO CLOSED SESSION 

President Schwarz announced that during Closed Session, the Board will consider the personnel items listed as 1A, 1B 

and 1C on the printed agenda.  

 

The Board recessed to Closed Session at 8:30 p.m. and reconvened to Open Session at 8:57 p.m. 

 

President Schwarz announced that at the Closed Session just concluded, the Board voted 4-0 to approve the personnel 

items listed as 1A, 1B and 1C on the printed agenda.  

 

ADJOURNMENT 
It was moved by Trustee Mohr and seconded by Trustee Holober to adjourn the meeting.  The motion carried, all 

members voting “Aye.”  The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m.  

         

        Submitted by 

 

 

 

        Ron Galatolo 

        Secretary 

 

Approved and entered into the proceedings of the April 9, 2014 meeting. 

 

 

         

        Patricia Miljanich 

        Vice President-Clerk 


